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5 January 2007
Mr. Ray Wilburn, Executive Director

Veterans’ Disability Benefits Commission

1101 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W., 5th Floor

Washington, DC 20004

Fax: (202) 756-0229
Dear Mr. Rayburn and Commission Members:

The Fleet Reserve Association (FRA) would like to express its views on the Commission’s Research Question 21 that pertains to Concurrent Receipt benefits.

FRA strongly supports full concurrent receipt for all disabled military retirees and also supports expanding Combat-Related Special Compensation to members who were medically compelled to retire short of 20 years of service solely because of their combat-incurred disabilities, as envisioned in recently introduced legislation (H.R. 89) by freshman Congressman Gus Bilirakis (FL), which is one of the first bills introduced in the 110th Congress. This follows the leadership of his father, former Rep. Michael Bilirakis who sponsored similar legislation (H.R. 303 and H.R. 1366) in the House, and Senate legislation (S. 2385) sponsored by then Minority Leader Sen. Harry Reid in the 109th Congress. 

FRA advocates the end of the disability offset to retired pay immediately for otherwise-qualifying members rated as “individual unemployable” by the VA. The FY 2006 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) reduced the phase in period for disabled military retirees deemed “individual unemployable” (IU) from 2014 to 2009, and FRA appreciates this progress. However, our members are extremely disappointed and perplexed that such undeserved discrimination will be allowed to continue for two more years. 
Progress has been made in recent years to expand Combat-Related Special Compensation (CRSC) to all retirees with combat-related disabilities and authorize concurrent receipt of retired pay and veterans’ disability compensation for retirees with disability rating of at least 50 percent. 

While previously enacted provisions benefit ten of thousands disabled retirees, a significant number are still excluded based the disability offset. The Association understands the fiscal challenges associated with this issue, however, this is part of the cost defending our Nation. Those with disability ratings below 50 percent are deserving of benefits just as those with higher ratings. The Association urges Congress to be sensitive to the thousands of disabled retirees who are excluded from current provisions. 

FRA also believes Congress should consider those who had their careers cut short solely because they became disabled by combat or combat-related events, and were forced into medical retirement before they could complete their careers. 

For chapter 61 (disability) retirees who have more than 20 years of service, the government recognizes that part of that retired pay is earned by service, and part of it is extra compensation for the service-incurred disability. The added amount for disability is still subject to offset by any VA disability compensation, but the service-earned portion (at 2.5% of pay times years of service) is protected against such offset.

FRA believes strongly that a member who is forced to retire short of 20 years of service because of a combat disability must be “vested” in the service-earned share of retired pay at the same 2.5% per year of service rate as members with 20+ years of service, as envisioned in H.R 1366 from the 109th Congress. This would avoid the “all or nothing” inequity of the current 20-year threshold, while recognizing that retired pay for those with few years of service is almost all for disability rather than for service and therefore still subject to the VA offset.

The Fleet Reserve Association (FRA) is the oldest and largest organization serving personnel and veterans of the Navy, Marine Corps, and Coast Guard. It is Congressionally Chartered, recognized by the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) as an accrediting Veteran Service Organization (VSO) for claim representation and entrusted to serve all veterans who seek its help.

FRA is actively involved in the Veterans Affairs Voluntary Services (VAVS) program, and has a seat as a national representative on the VAVS National Advisory Committee (NAC). FRA also is a major participant in The Military Coalition (TMC) a consortium of more than 30 military and veterans organizations. FRA hosts most TMC meetings and members of its staff serve in a number of TMC leadership roles, including co-chairing several committees.

FRA thanks the Commission for the opportunity to present the Association’s views on this important issue.

Sincerely,


JOSEPH L. BARNES


National Executive Secretary
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